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retention for the full range of health and care systems. The aim to should be achieve 
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4.6. Retention of the staff who have come through the COVID-19 pandemic will involve 
more than just pay, it will involve providing access to specialist mental health support 
for nursing staff, who have worked through an intensely stressful and traumatic 
period, as well as carrying out risk assessments for staff, and ensuring that staff who 
may be exhausted are able to take rest breaks and annual leave. 

4.7. Nursing staff had nearly a decade of their pay being capped at 1%. Nursing has for a 
long time been devalued and low paid, despite being a highly skilled degree 
profession. Although the Government quote ‘In the past three years, nurses have 
seen their starting salaries increase by more than 12%’ (House of Commons 
Petitions debate on reward and pay in June 2020), this relates to the pay of some 
nurses but does not relate to the experience of the majority of our members.  

4.8. With the other health unions, we are calling on the Government to begin an honest 
and immediate conversation on nursing pay. Three quarters of staff told us that 
improved pay would make them feel more valued. Nearly half of staff identified 
improved pay as the single biggest factor that would make them feel more valued. 

 
Workforce accountability  

5.1. The lack of effective workforce planning and accountability leads to financial 
inefficiencies across the health service. As the NAO report highlights, the NHS 
currently spends £2.4bn on agency staff and £3.4bn on bank staff to fill gaps in the 
workforce, so effective workforce planning across the system is essential for the 
effective use of the NHS budget. 

5.2. The Long Term Plan needs the right number of health and care staff in the right place 
at the right time. It makes sense to clarify accountability for workforce alongside 
accountabilities for other aspects of local and national service design and planning.  

5.3. There is a clear opportunity for the Government to address these issues, 
substantially, in full, and to future-proof our health and care system once and for all. 
Leaders within the NHS have proposed an NHS Integrated Care Bill. 

5.4. Accountability for workforce supply, recruitment, retention and remuneration – within 
Government, and throughout health and care agencies nationally, and organisations 
locally – should be core to any update to health and care legislation. Law alone is not 
the answer, but as with all other aspects of Government and system roles in service 
planning, and quality, it is a fundamental part of it. Implementation can be phased, 
when fully understood and planned. It is essential that legislation and strategy do not 
work to address workforce issues in the NHS in isolation, since the pipeline of 
nursing supply is the same for the entirety of the health and care system and 
services. 

 

Should you have any queries, please contact Euan Sinclair Elliot, RCN Public Affairs 
Adviser: euan.sinclairelliot@rcn.org.uk  


